Gunnison City Council Meeting Minutes      



 
Wednesday, March 16, 2016, 7:00 PM    
Gunnison City Hall, 38 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634      


                                             
Present:   Mayor Bruce Blackham, Gunnison City Councilmembers:  Robert Andersen, Blake Donaldson, Thayne Carlisle and Andy Hill,  Gunnison City Recorder Janell Braithwaite,  Beckie Carlisle with the Recreation Board, Robert Stevens with the Sanpete Messenger and Citizen Robert Childs
Presiding:  Mayor Bruce Blackham

Invocation:  Gunnison City Councilmember Andy Hill
Public Comment

Robert Stevens with the Sanpete Messenger questioned the information he had heard regarding the possible sale of the property at approximately 682 South Main.  The Mayor stated he had not heard this information, and Councilmember Andersen reported he had heard someone had contacted the owners, but did not know anything further.
Discuss Senior Living Accommodations ~ Robert Childs

Robert Childs stated he felt the only thing the valley is lacking is a place for senior couples or individuals to go and live.  He gave some examples.  He then presented a floor plan for a fourplex that would be for senior living only.  He reviewed the Land Use Ordinance of the City and the areas this would be allowed within then requested a variance from the Council to build this in the R2-10 Zone.  He stated he owns a lot on 200 South 350 East that would accommodate this very well.  He noted this type of housing is not affordable which is why it is not seen much.  He listed the dimensions of the property being discussed, and noted his intention was to build a little fence behind the house leaving 50-60 feet to the edge of the property making it possible to have a commons area or rather a gathering place for those that lived in the fourplex.  He stated a duplex would be more costly per square foot than the fourplex would be.  Robert gave a list of benefits this type of housing could offer those that moved into the housing unit.  Councilmember Donaldson encouraged Robert to start with the P&Z Commission to get this process started then once approval is given by them it would come to the Council for the final approval.  Councilmember Andersen stated he felt this was a great concept.  Robert reviewed the costs and plans further noting he would get scheduled with the P&Z Commission if the Council felt this was a viable project.  He then requested the Council consider giving him a break on the hookup fees associated with this project.  
Proposed Approval of Donation to the Children's Justice Center ~ JoAnn Otten and Diane Cox

JoAnn Otten stated she represented the Friends of the Sanpete County Justice Center that is located in Ephraim.  She gave a history of the Justice Center noting it had been donated by Snow College.  She stated the Friends Board is funded by the State of Utah, however anything the kids need the Friends Board raises the money to be sure they have things such as blankets, stuffed animals, snacks and drinks, etc. when they come in.  They also do some of the upkeep on the home.  One of their main goals this year is to be sure the communities in the County become more aware of child abuse and especially prevention.  She invited the Council to the Open House that would be held on April 7th, and noted the plans they have made to help raise money and awareness to better the lives of those kids in Sanpete County who are in need of that facility.  She requested a donation from the City from the next fiscal year since Gunnison City has already donated in this fiscal year.  She reported the former Miss Sanpete, Marlie Meacham, has really done a lot of work to broaden the prevention and awareness within the schools as well as giving presentations to all of the health teachers in the state at the State Board of Education hoping to encourage a course for all 10th grade students in prevention and awareness of child abuse.  JoAnn felt if this had been available in previous years then maybe her granddaughter wouldn't have been a victim.  Discussion ensued regarding the donations received at the center.  She reported none of the money donated goes to administrative costs.
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 Chief Halliday noted this center is used all of the time, and every time they take kids in there is a play area they can utilize to make them comfortable and makes it as nice as can be for the kids.  Chief Halliday stated there had been approximately 100 children a year  run through there since it opened over five years ago.  Mayor Blackham affirmed to JoAnn this would be put on the donation planning for the upcoming fiscal year.  

Discuss Progress of Spring Cleanup and Gravel Projects ~ Councilmember Hill

Councilmember Hill reviewed the plans of the high school studentbody to help the City with their spring cleanup projects this year as part of their G-Day celebration.  He also noted Lori Nay, with the Businessmen's Association, had contacted him to let him know the businesses may be willing to get involved and help with the planter boxes on Main Street.  He noted the students at the middle school are also looking for a service project, and once they get decided what each group is going to do then the Council can determine what else needs to be done towards the end of April or first of May.  He reviewed the gravel project noting all of the prices had been updated.  Councilmember Donaldson reported JCI Construction would be through to repair the items left from the water project such as sunken trenches and areas that require gravel.   Councilmember Hill suggested the City wait until Johansen's has their project completed then get this gravel project out to the citizens for those that would like to purchase gravel, have it delivered then call the City to have it leveled.  
Proposed Approval of Main Street Cleanup ~ Councilmember Hill

Mayor Blackham stated he would check with UDOT to determine if they would be sweeping Main Street or if the City needed to get a sweeper scheduled to get it cleaned up.

Councilmember Hill stated he would like to get hold of the volunteers at the CUCF regarding service projects at the cemetery if the students are planning on doing their service project on something other than the cemetery.  

Mayor Blackham suggested the Council meet with the Public Works employees to go over their clean up schedule and be sure everything is lined out that is needed.  Councilmember Hill brought up an area at the cemetery he was concerned with that may need some attention.  He noted he would catch Supervisor Reber next time he is up there to see if there are maintenance plans for the area noted.

Councilmember Carlisle mentioned the first round of spraying the weeds on the streets will begin within the next week or so. 

A work meeting was scheduled for Wednesday, April 6th at 6:00 p.m. to give the Public Works employees a list of the items the Council would like done this spring as well as go over their work they have scheduled already.
Proposed Approval to Purchase Streetlights and Poles to Replace and/or Repair Damaged Streetlights and Poles ~ Councilmember Jensen

Councilmember Carlisle stated Supervisor Childs had contacted him and asked him to table this to the next meeting to allow him more time to gather more information.  Chief Halliday reported there was another broken light on one of the poles, and didn't think it was caused by an accident since he couldn't see any damage to the pole.  The Council reviewed the quotes they had received, and will discuss this at the next meeting.
Update on Recreation Dept. ~ Councilmember Andersen

Councilmember Andersen noted there have been almost 1,000 participants that have been involved with the programs run through the Rec. Dept.  Councilmember Andersen pointed out the number of people this program has brought into the valley with the different sports and tournaments.  He reviewed the actual 
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increase  in numbers of those students participating, and explained the benefits that came with that.  Councilmember Andersen reported on the most recent Rec Board meeting noting there were two Mayors that had attended, and felt the main emphasis in passing the RAP tax was to have a valley wide Rec. Director.  He then detailed many of the expenditures the department has had, and noted Gary Keddington will be re-labeling the mislabeled expenditures into their proper accounts to make this clearer for those interested in viewing the expenditures.  Councilmember Andersen reported he had contacted many of the Rec. Directors in the surrounding communities, and received very positive comments regarding Tyson Brackett, the Gunnison Valley Rec. Director.  Beckie Carlisle, Gunnison City's representative on the Rec. Board, reported on the scheduling of the soccer for the younger kids with the Manti league and how that had all been worked out.  Councilmember Hill suggested the Rec. try to do more with the arts in the valley.  Councilmember Andersen explained Director Brackett had gone to Kelly Moysh at the school asking for help with this, and it was still in the works.  Beckie explained the main focus is to make sure the recreation program is running first then work on some programs in the arts after that.  Councilmember Andersen reported the next Rec. Board meeting will be the first Monday of April at 6:00 p.m. at the Gunnison City Hall and invited all those interested to attend.  Beckie would like to see Mayor Blackham attend the Rec. Board meetings in order to allow for better communication.   She also listed the expectations put upon the part-time Rec. Director, and noted how many hours he is actually putting in each week suggesting there is not more put on him than what is reasonable.   Councilmember Hill expressed his appreciation for Rec. Director Brackett and felt he is doing a great job.  He also voiced his concern of getting some arts programs up and running.  Councilmember Andersen reviewed the history of the Salina City Rec. Director and the time and wages put into that position.  Councilmember Hill gave his suggestions to help with the communication.  Beckie felt the representatives from each City were set up to allow for that communication, and explained her understanding, according to the rules that were set up, of the Board's responsibilities to report to the Councils.  She invited the Mayor and Council to attend the Rec. Dept. Board meetings.  Councilmember Hill reviewed some of the questions he has regarding the expenditures.  Beckie replied she felt the Rec. Dept. has gone through some growing pains in the short amount of time this has been in place, but Director Bracket has done a fantastic job, the money has been well spent, and the Board is all very happy with what he has done.
Proposed Approval of Carnival Fundraiser within the City

Councilmember Carlisle stated he would like to see more information for this.  Councilmember Andersen reviewed the email sent out from Recorder Braithwaite, and understood this was available if any groups were interested in sponsoring this for a fundraiser.  Chief Halliday reported on their experience that didn't turn out so good with a carnival group they had hoped to use for Dairy Days.   The Council unanimously determined they would rather not pursue this at this time.
Update on Proposed Approval of Property Acquisition at Approximately 155 South Main

Councilmember Donaldson reported the City had received the asbestos report as well as the gas tanks  report for the property at 155 South Main, and a preliminary title report had been ordered.  He reviewed the preliminary title report noting the results that had been determined to date as well as the property taxes that were paid last year and the prorating that would take place upon acquisition of the property.  He noted the City would be responsible for the title insurance fee.  Councilmember Donaldson updated the Council on the progress of the bidding process for the demolition of the buildings.  Mayor Blackham reviewed the process of the proposed acquisition and the public hearings that have been scheduled for Wednesday, April 6th for this possible acquisition and the funding of this proposed project.
8:05 p.m. Recorder Braithwaite arrived
Proposed Approval of Bills and Adjustments

Councilmember Andersen made the motion to approve the bills and adjustments as presented.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.
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Proposed Approval of City Council Meeting Minutes for Wednesday, March 9, 2016, Open Session

Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to approve the City Council meeting minutes for Wednesday, March 9, 2016, Open Session.  Councilmember Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.

Streets:  Chief Halliday presented pictures of the broken light fixture across from the old elementary school.  The Council was concerned the other fixtures may need to be tightened since there didn't appear to be any damage to the pole, and will follow up on this.  

Easter Egg Hunt:  Recorder Braithwaite reminded the Council of the annual Easter Egg Hunt scheduled for Saturday, March 26th at 10:00 a.m. at the City Park.

Fire Dept:  Recorder Braithwaite noted she had received a reminder from Fire Chief Hansen for the Fire Dept. Board meeting scheduled for Monday, April 4, 2016 at 7:00 p.m., and reported he would like one City Council member and one at-large member to attend.  He would also like to be sure they have a copy of the Fire Board contract as well as an Interlocal Agreement.  
City Hall:  Recorder Braithwaite explained Melissa Judy had called from the school wondering if the Student Council could hold a dinner in Heritage Hall, April 13th.  Melissa wondered what the fee would be.  The Council unanimously determined to waive the fee for the this in consideration of all the service the students  provide to the City.  The Council discussed the two Sterling Scholar winners from the high school and congratulated them on their efforts.
Work Meeting:  Mayor Blackham requested Recorder Braithwaite schedule a work meeting at 6:00 p.m. on Wednesday, April 6, 2016 prior to the 7:00 p.m. Council meeting, and to be sure Supervisor Reber, Supervisor Childs and Pancho are invited since they will be discussing the spring beautification projects for the City and summer work schedules.

The Narrows Project:  Councilmember Carlisle requested further information regarding the information received on The Narrows Project.  Recorder Braithwaite encouraged those interested to submit a letter or email  voicing their support for this project, and noted the importance of those in charge seeing the support of the City's administration.
Closed Session

Councilmember Donaldson  made the motion to adjourn into a Closed Session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (d) strategy sessions to discuss the purchase, exchange, or lease of real property, including any form of a water right or water shares, if the public discussion of the transaction would: (i) disclose the appraisal or estimated value of the property under consideration; or (ii) prevent the public body from completing the transaction on the best possible terms.  Council Member Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  

8:20 p.m. Closed Session.  Recorder Braithwaite left
9:00 p.m. Adjourn
___________________________________                                                                                                     
Janell Braithwaite, City Recorder
___________________________________

Bruce A. Blackham, Mayor 
___________________________________

Approval Date
